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Special Committee on Vehicles for Hire Meeting Minutes
April 27, 2016
10:30 a.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Matt Schellenberg (Chair), Bill Gulliford , Doyle Carter (arr. 10:33)
Excused: Council Members John Crescimbeni and Garrett Dennis

Also:  Paige Johnston and Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Ali Korman-Shelton  – Mayor’s Office; Kirk Wendland and Guy Smith – Office of Economic Development; Sgt. Leonard Propper – Sheriff’s Office; Mike Weinstein – Finance Department; C.J. Thompson – Fleet Management Division
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 10:30 a.m.
Chairman Schellenberg convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record. 
Brad Braddock, General Manager of Checker/Yellow Cab in Jacksonville and representing the taxi industry to the committee, made a presentation about the taxi industry, which hires approximately 500 full-time drivers in the area. The industry is proud of its community service, including delivering Meals on Wheels on Thanksgiving Day, providing discounted fares to military personnel, and supporting other charitable causes. He cited the City Ordinance Code regarding the requirement for all businesses, including sole proprietors, to have a business license before operating. The taxi companies in Jacksonville all have business licenses; Uber and Lyft drivers who operate as individual contractors do not get business licenses. The taxi industry is completely transparent with regard to its vehicle inspections and driver qualification background checks, unlike the TNC companies. The taxi companies accept requests for rides in a variety of formats, from smartphone apps to web sites to calls to the phone dispatch center and do not require a credit card to request rides. Mr. Braddock said it is important that passengers are able to contact the company providing the transportation immediately by telephone in case of an emergency. Stephanie Smith of Ubertechnologies Inc. said that Uber does have immediate contact ability for law enforcement officials via phone and e-mail. Steve Diebenow representing Lyft said that company also has a 24-hour emergency contact phone number.
Mr. Braddock believes that the face-to-face hiring process for taxi drivers and the requirement for drivers to appear personally before a City representative to arrange for the required background check produce a better quality of driver than potential drivers completing an application electronically and never meeting a company official directly. He described the differences between the City’s currently required taxi driver background check standards and the higher standards being used by both the taxi companies and the TNC companies. He spoke in favor of more stringent background checks, including requiring fingerprints, and mandatory drug testing of all drivers. He explained that all taxi drivers for his company are trained on transporting persons with disabilities in compliance with Americans with Disabilities Act standards, including transporting service animals. Mr. Braddock advocated for City medallions affixed to vehicles and cited a Tampa-area television station investigative report on TNC vehicles that found several instances of TNC vehicles arriving to a transport request that were not the vehicle or driver the system showed as dispatched to the call. Ms. Smith of Ubertechnologies said that Uber subsequently rebutted the television station’s allegations and showed that the drivers dispatched by the app were the drivers that arrived to the call. 
In response to a statement by Council Member Gulliford about the need for fair regulations for all forms of vehicle for hire, Mr. Diebenow said that the TNC companies agree with fair regulation, but object to the regulatory scheme being based on the existing taxi model instead of a new model based on new technologies and market-driven factors.
Finance Director Mike Weinstein cautioned the committee that the City’s vehicle inspection function is self-supporting through its fees and the loss of revenue if taxi inspections by the City are discontinued will impact on the cost of the remaining inspections on school buses and other vehicles. 

Mr. Braddock noted that Uber testified before City Council two years ago that it had no intention of operating any system other than Uber Black in Jacksonville, but Uber has brought all its types of service to Jacksonville and operated them without complying with current City regulations on vehicles for hire despite repeated requests by the City for compliance. He believes that displays an attitude of disdain for the City’s legitimate safety regulations.
In response to a follow-up by Chairman Schellenberg to a question posed at the previous meeting by Council Member Crescimbeni about the number of drivers the TNC companies utilize in Jacksonville, Ms. Smith and Mr. Diebenow said that Uber and Lyft consider that information proprietary and do not release it. Ms. Smith said that Uber would be amenable to providing information on drivers in numerical ranges but not specific numbers.
The committee discussed vehicle inspection requirements. Mr. Diebenow said that Lyft favors allowing private ASE-certified mechanics to perform the inspections and would agree to stiff penalties if City audits uncover violations. Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman noted that the City’s ability to impose penalties is limited to the Class A-F offenses currently in the Code. The committee agreed to allowing inspections by third-party ASE-certified mechanics to standards outlined in the Council Member Anderson proposed amendment to 2014-665. Josh Cockrell said that the inspection standards in the Anderson amendment are very non-specific; they say inspections must include items such as “windshield” and “brakes”, but don’t say what standard must be met with regard to those items. Council Member Carter questioned who would actually be performing the inspections in the third-party shops. Is the ASE certification held by the owner or service manager in the office, or by the mechanic actually performing the inspection on the shop floor? C.J Thompson, interim chief of the Fleet Management Division, will provide specifics of their inspection standards for incorporation into the ordinance. He noted that ASE certification is not currently a job requirement for City vehicle inspectors. 
Mr. Braddock reiterated his concerns about the TNC companies flouting Jacksonville’s ordinances and the apparent inability or disinterest of the City to enforce its existing regulations on vehicles for hire. An Uber driver in the audience said that rogue drivers are definitely a problem in Jacksonville and that even ASE certified mechanics are not immune to taking money under the table to give a favorable inspection report without actually doing the inspections. Mr. Braddock said that the taxi industry is amenable to allowing third party inspectors if the City is going to regularly validate that the inspections are actually done. He believes the City should develop a list of verified shops that can perform the inspections. He also pointed out the difference in motivation to have vehicle repairs done on the part of a taxi driver driving a company-owned vehicle versus a TNC driver driving their own personal vehicle.
The committee reached consensus on vehicle inspections being performed once a year by either ASE certified mechanics or by City inspectors, but did not reach a conclusion on specific inspection standards or on the City’s means of verification that proper inspections have been performed.
On the subject of driver background checks Mr. Diebenow explained the databases utilized by Lyft’s third-party contractor at the local, state and national level, including all available sex offender databases. 

Chairman Schellenberg asked Ms. Sidman to draft legislation to change the current City ordinance regarding driver background checks to require checks annually rather than every 5 years as currently required.  Ms. Sidman suggested the need for a great deal of clarity in the ordinance about exactly what is expected of the background checks and said that she would research the appropriate “terms of art” for levels and details of the checks for the next meeting.
Meeting Adjourned: 11:59 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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